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The district will again uti-
lize the Blizzard Bag Days
program for students to
keep up with their school
calendar attendance up to 5
times during the current
school year.

The Blizzard Bag Days
initiative enables Derry dis-
trict students to optimize
their time out of the class-

room due to snow,
inclement weather or other
emergency days, as school
days, to minimize the days
that might be added at the
end of the school year. The
New Hampshire Depart-
ment of Education deems a
Blizzard Bag Day as a
school day when students

Derry School District Supports
Blizzard Bag Program Again

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

The Blizzard Bag Days
program is back again this
year. During the 2019-2020
school year, the Derry
School District must con-
firm an 80% student partic-
ipation rate in the program
to count that day officially.continued on page 4

actually began in 1993 when
I was doing volunteer work
at the Forest Hill Cemetery
in East Derry.” Forest Hill
Cemetery is an important
place in the Nutfield area
(including Derry, London-
derry, Windham, and Derry-
field). Nutfield's first ceme-
tery is on grounds near the
First Parish Church.  This is
the location where the first
meetinghouse in Nutfield
was built in 1719. This area
marked the beginning of the
Scots-Irish migration to
N.H.

Holmes continued to say,
“Back around 1914 a ceme-
tery worker removed and
buried 100s of foot stones to
make it easier to mow the
graveyard. About 1990,
Tony Bruno, the man in

charge of the cemetery, was
digging a grave and found a
large cache of 18th and 19th
century footstones. Bruno
called me and for the next
seven years I began to help
restore the footstones to
their rightful place. Dealing
with so many stones and
their inscriptions gave me a
good education of grave-
stone iconography of our
Town.”

Around that time,
Holmes also found out that
Boston’s Museum of Art had
a collection of gravestones
including a specific one
from Derry. Holmes traced
that stone as likely to have
been salvaged by Daniel
Farber, a famous cemetery
photographer of more than

Two Gravestones Returned to
Forest Hill After Many Years

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Derry’s is full of interest-
ing episodes. And Derry’s
Town Historian, Rick
Homes, is a remarkable
resource for many curious
historical stories. A few
years ago, Holmes even
pointed out his hypothesis,
with supporting facts, that
Derry is the site for the first
armed resistance against
King George’s Army of
Redcoats.  This army pre-
ceded our American Revolu-
tion, fully six years before
Paul Revere’s ride.

Holmes revealed a fasci-
nating mystery that goes
back to the very early his-
toric days of Derry. Holmes
told us, “The story for me

areas need the most atten-
tion. 

Town Administrator,
David Caron, gained ap-
proval from Derry Town
councilors over the summer
to sponsor a study of all of
the Town’s recreation facili-
ties, programs and areas -
leveraging current Town
resources to prioritize and to
align with a study by a Uni-
versity of New Hampshire
team. 

This study is being done
at a cost of approximately
$15,000 and is considered a
priority. The program analy-
sis includes a look at all the
town’s recreational areas to
help determine what it might
cost to overhaul those pro-
grams needing the most
attention. Last January,
Derry Town Councilors also
approved a bonding effort

with several projects, in-
cluding recreation, ear-
marked for potential fund-
ing.

The UNH team involved
with the study is made up of
faculty members and gradu-
ate students who have been
coming to Derry to tour
facilities, talk to all stake-
holders including youth
coaches, sports league rep-
resentatives, town staff, sen-
ior groups, and other groups
that utilize recreational
buildings, programs, and
fields.

The specific purpose of
the study is to determine
current and future facility
and program needs - by
engaging community part-
ners, organizations, athletic
leagues and residents throu-
gh various feedback ses-

Town Looks at Recreation
Areas and Program in Study

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Derry’s recreational fac-
ilities have been prioritized
as a town focus during
2019, so Derry Parks and
Recreation along with a
team from the University of
New Hampshire presented a
public forum on Wednesday
Nov. 13. This public forum
was set up to discuss the
current status and future for
Derry’s different parks and
recreation programs – while
the Town continues different
efforts to collect public
feedback to optimize activi-
ties.

Over the past year, town
officials have hosted work-
shops, planning sessions
and other avenues to talk
about town recreational
activities and to see what

ECLIPSING THE OTHERS Pinkerton Academy’s
VEX team Eclipse members Kam Levesque, Austin Bobay, Duncan Korkosz helped
their team take one of the top awards at the robotics completion at the school on Sat-
urday, Nov. 16. See more photos on page 5. Photo by Chris Paul

continued on page 6
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Personal & Business Tax Preparation

It’s Never Too Early for Tax Season 

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

A firefighter was injured
due to icy conditions and a
resident had to be evaluated
by Emergency Medical Ser-
vices (before declining fur-
ther treatment and trans-
port), after a fire broke out
at 95 East Broadway in
Derry on Sunday, Nov. 17,
leaving one of the build-
ing’s units “uninhabitable”,
according to a Derry Fire
Department press release. 

According to the report,
at approximately 9:22 a.m.,

the Derry Fire Communica-
tions Center received Mas-
ter Box Alarm Activation
and Engine’s 1, 2 and 3, as
well as, Ladder 4 and Car 1,
were all dispatched simulta-
neously from their stations
to the fire scene.

Car 1, the Command
Vehicle, arrived at 95 East
Broadway in 2:55 minutes
from the time of dispatch
and Engine 1 arrived short-
ly after. When the units
arrived, fire was showing
from a window on the sec-
ond floor and occupants of
the building were seen in

the windows and doors of
both the second and the
third floors.

Audible and visual fire
alarms were activated and
the remaining Derry Fire
Units were also requested
to the scene. Medic 1 and
an administrative member
were added to the force that
was handling the situation.
Since the building was
occupied, a Working Fire
Assignment was requested
as well, and mutual aid
resources arrived. A fire
attack was initiated by the
firefighters and additional

fire companies simultane-
ously performed search and
rescue missions to try and
locate people in danger.
Multiple civilians were
assisted and removed from
the structure by these fire
companies.

The unit that was even-
tually deemed uninhabit-
able received extensive fire
and smoke damage and the
Red Cross was requested to
the scene, to assist the two
adults that occupied that
unit. Common areas and
several other units received
smoke and water damage

and the Derry Fire Preven-
tion Bureau determined that
the cause of the fire was
improper disposal of ciga-
rettes.

A press release issued
stated that, “The Derry Fire
Department would like to
remind the community that
smoking is the leading
cause of home fire deaths in
the United States.” “Soak
cigarette butts and ashes in
water before throwing them
away. Never toss hot ciga-
rette butts or ashes in the
trash can.”

In total, 31 firefighters,

Improper Cigarette Disposal Causes Fire on Broadway
from Derry, Windham,
Auburn and Londonderry
responded to the scene,
while resources from Hud-
son, Chester, Salem and
Hampstead provided station
coverage. During the inci-
dent, the Derry Fire Com-
munications Center had to
handle multiple other emer-
gency requests, including
medical incidents and
Alarm Activations. Mutual
Aid Companies and Call
Back Staffing handled the
emergencies happening
during the time of the fire. 

GRACE MAGUIRE
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Since 1943, Liberty
House in Manchester, has
been providing support and
services to many of the
states veterans.  

The house itself was
passed down from Annette
Paczosa, in honor of her
brother Harold, who passed
away in a U-boat hit in
1943. Don Duhamel, a
retired air force sergeant,
helped to make Liberty
House what it is today.  

Liberty House creates a
safe and substance-free
transition house for veter-
ans of all backgrounds, giv-
ing them the resources and
help they may need to get
back on their feet. A team
of devoted and supportive
workers at Liberty House
take care of the residents to
assure stability and provide
them with the necessary
things in life.  

Liberty House takes

care of two different groups
of veterans. One group of
residents live in the main
house and the other group
are community veterans.
Community veterans are
able to come and go as they
please to pick up clothes,
food, and even bus passes.
Residents remain in the
house for around 6-8
months to complete the
Liberty House’s four-step
program; Sobriety and
Recovery, Mental and
Physical Wellness, Mean-
ingful Work, and Quality
Housing

Those steps start with
recovery and end with get-
ting them back on their feet
and self-sufficient. Liberty
House provides their veter-
ans with the mental and
physical help they may
need, and connects them
with a primary doctor if
they didn’t originally have
one. Employment is the
next goal.  Liberty House
supports veterans in obtain-

ing a good job, jobs that
they can find fulfilling and
grow in.  These steps are
there to assure that veterans
are getting the best treat-
ment and aid available. 

To help with making
sure veterans get the best
assistance possible,
Catholic Charities of New
Hampshire has merged
with Liberty House. On
Nov. 7, the two businesses
came together to create bet-
ter resources and better
support systems for veter-
ans and their families. This
has benefited both pro-
grams and made them
stronger. Catholic Charities
has a very similar mission
of aiding and strengthening
people in need living in
New Hampshire. The
merger with Liberty House
provides Catholic Charities
with veteran-specific sec-
tor, which had been miss-
ing from their program
until now. In return,
Catholic Charities has pro-

Liberty House Helps Veterans Throughout the Holidays
vided a new home for Lib-
erty House. Around June of
next year, Liberty House
hopes to be in their new
bigger main house. It will
provide a more mobile-
friendly location, having an
elevator in the house, and
more room for their work-
ers and residents to live and
work more comfortably.
Similar to Liberty House,
Catholic Charities does not
take money from either
state or federal govern-
ments. All of the money
they receive goes back to
helping the people they
serve. 

More recently, Liberty
House held a fundraiser on
Nov. 9. There were mar-
velous speakers that ranged
from generals, sergeants,
and Medal of Honor recipi-
ents and was well attended.
With the holidays around
the corner, Liberty House
has been very busy with
their veterans and another
fundraiser approaching. An
auction is planned for

December 14th to raise
funds to help both, male
and female, army and navy
veterans. All the money
raised in the auction will go
right back into Liberty
House and its programs. It
will take place in Nashua at
the Boston Billiard. 

No matter the time of
year, Liberty house is
always collecting donations
of clothes, money, and
food, and even more so as
the cold season approaches.
Canned foods and individu-
ally wrapped foods like
chicken, tuna, and granola
bars are appreciated. A
common favorite of resi-
dents and community vet-
erans is canned chili.
Alongside those, canned
pasta and toilet paper are
also very useful to the
house. Gift cards to grocery
stores are also great dona-
tions to this organization
and allow flexibility in the
foods and necessities they
may need. Liberty House is
full of workers, however

volunteers are always wel-
come to help sort through
clothing and organize the
food pantry. All help and
donations are greatly
appreciated and given to
the veterans in need. 

Liberty House was
given by the Paczosa fami-
ly to be a home for veterans
and since 1943 it has stayed
that way and has only
grown stronger. Workers
and the community have
helped to provide employ-
ment and shelter to veter-
ans in need. Liberty House
keeps moving forward,
merging with Catholic
Charities and creating a
better life for veterans and
their families. The motiva-
tions and goals will stay the
same, providing services
and support to veterans
with the help of the com-
munity, to assist those men
and women who bravely
served to protect our free-
dom and keep our country
safe. 
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1 ROCKINGHAM ROAD
RT. 28, LONDONDERRY, NH 03053
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YOUR choice of repair shops.
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Lifetime warranty on all repairs
We meet by accident - 

crash in for quality repairs
Family owned & operated for 35 years

MACK LEATHURBY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

David Caron, Derry
Town Administrator, who
has just signed on with the
town to continue as Town
Administrator for another
5-year term, was at the
Town Council meeting Nov.
5 to support town staff
revisions to the Derry Alco-
hol Beverage Ordinance. At
the Public hearing proposed
changes to update this code
were presented. As the
Town is reviewing all ordi-
nances at this time, this
ordinance was marked for
revision as town officials
decided to consolidate
existing language and
increase fine for open alco-
hol location violations.

Caron pointed out, “The
Town has adopted regula-

tions on the possession and
consumption of alcoholic
beverages on Town proper-
ty and private parking lots
since the 70’s. The existing
language in the code docu-
mentation provides for sep-
arate articles on parks and
other town property and
private parking lots. As the
Town is reviewing all its
ordinances, efficiencies and
clarity will be achieved by
adopting the recommended
revisions.”

Police Chief, Ed
Garone, was at the council
meeting to present the revi-
sion of the code to the
councilors. Garone stated,
“This basically is an ordi-
nance that was written back
in the early 70s and is in
need of an overall at this
time. The revision basical-
ly increases the fine from

$100 to $200. This deals
with the possession of open
containers and consumption
of alcoholic beverages
while on town owned prop-
erties and in certain public
areas. This update is most-
ly a housekeeping project
and the biggest difference
in the revision is the dou-
bling of the fine. I encour-
age the passing of the revi-
sion because it is a
simplification that is need-
ed.”

The update defines spe-
cific town owned and pub-
lic properties and further
defines such areas as pri-
vate parking lots main-
tained for its customers (for
example Hood Plaza), as
places where fines could be
set and alcohol is not
allowed in open containers.

Chapter 12 of the

Derry’s town E- code ordi-
nances presently includes
two Articles about alcohol
usage, one for parks and
library grounds and a sec-
ond for public lands and
private parking lots.  How-
ever, these ordinances are a
bit out of date as the first
Article currently does not
list all town property cur-
rently classified as parks or
libraries, and both articles
share the same structure.
Further in the revised ordi-
nance, the Chief of Police
may grant permits for
exceptions to the ordinance.
This means that such events
as Derry After Dark could
be permitted by the Chief of
Police to enable open con-
tainers and alcohol con-
sumption within certain
guidelines for that event.

Derry’s Town staff is

also recommending consol-
idation of the language of
the code by incorporating
all town facilities under the
definition of public lands
and private parking lots into
one Article. As per Police
Chief Garone’s indication,
current trends across the
state advocate that viola-
tions of this type should be
increased from $100 to
$200 to fall in line with
other municipalities.

At the public hearing,
no one from the town came
forward with comments or
opposition to the revision,
so the council move into
discussion about the revi-
sion. There was some dis-
cussion that there are times,
when kids were hanging out
near certain parking lots
and the police chief pointed
out that the police do take

Derry Simplifies Alcohol Drinking Ordinances with Fines Increased Up to $200
notice and at this time, there
have been no problems with
such things as alcohol at
these areas.

Town Administrator
Caron pointed out that if
this recommendation for
this revision is approved,
there is likely to be a posi-
tive fiscal impact on town
finances as the maximum
fine is increased. However,
illegal activity regarding
this ordinance has not been
demanding or become a
huge issue.

The council approved
the updates to the code and
this revision with max fines
of $200 for improper alco-
hol usage at certain loca-
tions will go into effect 30
days from Nov. 5, the date
on which the meeting was
held and this update to the
code was approved. 

Blizzard Bags
continued from page 1

are engaged in at-home
learning opportunities that
align with school and state
standards. However, the
School District must have a
minimum of 80% participa-
tion by students.

Derry School District
officials will announce Bliz-
zard Bag Days when there
are inclement weather chal-
lenges that impede safe trav-
el, even when area power
outage maps show a majori-
ty of Derry residents still
have power. The District
makes decisions regarding
Blizzard Bag Days when
area maps show power out-
ages monitored both the
night before an impending
storm and very early the
morning of a projected
weather event disruption.

The program will go
into effect with notice com-
municated typically before

or around 4:45 a.m. - when
the Superintendent of
Schools, Dr. Mary Ann
Connors-Kirkorian, final-
izes collaboration with the
Pinkerton Academy Head-
master and all other avail-
able resources. In order to
determine if weather condi-
tions call for a delayed
opening or school day can-
cellation, resources that
will be used include the
Derry School District
Maintenance Department,
Derry Police Department,
First Student, Derry Public
Works, and actions of other
local school districts. Addi-
tional state and local
resources will be consulted
contingent upon the timing
and severity of the impend-
ing storm.

When a Blizzard Bag
Day is called for, students
will be expected to com-
plete their online Blizzard
Bag assignments as set up
for their grade levels. Each

assignment for that day will
include a Google Form for
students to submit online
that will demonstrate their
participation and support
needed program participa-
tion.

The link to the Google
Form will be sent to par-
ents/guardians for students
in Preschool through Grade
3 - as part of a specific
teacher’s Blizzard Bag
email. Students in Grades 4
through Grade 8 will be
able to access their Google
Form via their Google
Classrooms file connec-

tions.
If families and students

choose, they can also print
hard copies of Blizzard Bag
materials in lieu of submit-
ting their assignment work
online. There are assign-
ments documents and
access for printing materi-
als on the Derry Coopera-
tive School District’s web-
site at www.sau10.org
under the Blizzard Bag sec-
tion. Parents should have
contacted their child’s
school principal or secre-
tary through either a letter
or email by November 21st,

if they do not have access to
a computer. In these
instances a hard copy of a
child’s Blizzard Bag will be
printed for the program
work.

Teachers will be avail-
able online during a Bliz-
zard Bag Day event during
regular school hours to
answer questions and assist
students with assignments.
Students will be expected to
submit their work online or
return completed Blizzard
Bag assignments to school
within 48 hours of the Bliz-
zard Bag Day. Since these

completed assignments
determine the District’s
attendance, the work should
be turned in for student
credit within a maximum of
two school days following
the Blizzard Bag Day.

A student’s final Report
Card will contain a Blizzard
Bag assessment - either
Attempted or Not Attempt-
ed. If students or parents
have additional questions,
they can contact their spe-
cific teacher or Assistant
Superintendent, Christo-
pher Kellan, at 432-1215 or
mail to: ckellan@sau10.org 
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At this time of year, of giving
thanks, it is the little things that first
come to mind, simple things we take
for granted - a roof over our heads,
food in the refrigerator, clothes in
the closet, a computer and cell
phone to keep us in touch with the
world around us. 

There’s more that we don’t usu-
ally give a thought to as well - the
freedom to live and travel where we
want, to worship or not as we
choose, to express our political
views publicly - as well as in the pri-
vacy of the voting booth. 

We may not have the money we
think we need or the job we want or
the house we desire, but we have a
say in how our communities are
governed. Yes, that’s right a say.

We have our families, whether
sharing our homes or grown but still
close in spirit and thought, if not in
location. And we have our friends,
who fill our lives with caring and
laughter. 

But especially at this time of
year, we are called to look beyond
our homes, to consider those who
don’t have the comforts we take for
granted, and to help in any way we
can, whether with donations to food
pantries, whose needs are increasing
by the month, or to neighbors living

alone and perhaps homebound, who
often go without human contact for
days on end. Baking a batch of
cookies? How about taking some to
the solitary senior down the road?
That visit just might make your day
- and someone else’s as well. These
are things that make an amazing
community charity, caring and com-
passion for each other in our village
/ town.

It’s easy to focus on what we
don’t have, or to think only of the
negatives that bombard us. Let’s
focus instead on all the good that
has come our way - and realize that
takes us back to appreciating the
people who play such important
roles in our lives. 

We’re thankful for those who
support us in our effort of bring you
your news every week. We ask that
you support our advertisers and
encourage other business to do so.
We are the PBS of print and we need
readers like you to help us in our
efforts to maintain and grow our
advertises to be able to continue to
work for you every week. And we
encourage our readers to take time
at this season to break from the hec-
tic pace of the holidays and enjoy
being close to the family and friends
you hold dear. 

It is the Little Things

fer — telling him the current
punishment for stealing a
grave stone was three
months in jail or a $10,000
fine. The dealer decided to
“donate” the stone back to
the museum.”

“The two stones were
safely stored at my house -
with Heritage Commission
permission - as my health
prevented me from placing
them back in their rightful
place. I knew in time that an
able-bodied volunteer would
come forward to put them
back where they should be
sited. Last month, Thomas
“TJ” Cullinane respectably
placed them in their respec-
tive family plots at Forest

Hill Cemetery, complete
with a blessing by Rev.
Doctor Deborah Roof.

The stones were for two
children - Emiline Stowell
and George Humphrey.
Thanks to TJ, Pastor Roof
and others, these two babies
now have a monument to
say that Emily and George
were here on this earth and
to show us that their parents
- two centuries ago - felt so
much grief over the loss of
their angels that they spent
considerable money to
remember them with beau-
tifully carved grave stones -
rather than just burying
them in an unmarked grave.

Gravestones
continued from page 1

16000 gravestones through-
out New England.

Holmes learned quite a
bit about Farber’s efforts
with historical gravestone
artifacts. Farber even made
useful charts about time of
day and seasons for best
daylight for photo shoots of
historic gravestones. Hol-
mes learned Farber would
sometimes “rescue” stones
he felt were in danger of
being damaged or were suf-
fering from neglect. Holmes
further learned that it was
likely that Farber had taken
certain stones and that at
some point they ended in the
Boston Museum of Art.

Holmes tells us, “In
1993 I sent the Boston
Museum a “passionate”
request for the Derry grave-
stone to be returned with no
strings attached. And the
Museum sent me - via spe-
cial delivery - a carefully
wrapped package where I
found two gravestones, not
just the one stone I had
requested. The Derry stone
was from Forest Hill, as it
was listed in an 1895 inven-
tory, in my record files.
That stone is a truly great
example of early 19th centu-
ry carving.”

“However, the second
stone I received was a mys-
tery. Fortunately, I found
hidden within the package’s
wrapping the name of
Marshfield, Mass and veri-
fied with their town admin-
istrator that this stone
belonged to them - so it was
reclaimed and returned to
their Cedar Grave Ceme-
tery.”

“A few years later as
Heritage Commission Chair,
I was on the prowl around
local antique shops looking
for things for the Derry His-
tory Museum. At a certain
shop, I found a beautifully
carved stone with a familiar
family name. I checked the
stone out and found it came
from the Forest Hill Ceme-
tery and this stone was miss-
ing from a recent stone list
inventory - meaning it had
been stolen fairly recently.”

The store dealer offered
to sell the stone at what he
said was a “bargain price”
and I made him a counterof-

Two head stones were recently put back in their right-
ful place in the historic Forest Hill Cemetery.
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Pinkerton Academy Robotics Club Hosts VEX Competition

280 Derry Road, Chester, NH 03036

Open 7 Days a Week, until
Thanksgiving from 9 a.m. - 6 p.m.

Farm Stand
NOW OPEN

APPLES,
CIDER &
SQUASH

www.HazeltonOrchards.com

The Pinkerton Academy VEX Robotics club had six
of the 30 teams competing at the VRC Turkey Day Clas-
sic hosted at the school, with four of those PA teams mak-
ing it into the semifinal rounds at the Hackler Gymnasi-
um on Saturday. The 30 teams from Vermont and New
Hampshire attending the event were trying to win one of
the five spots up for grabs at the VEX Regional Tourna-
ment, which will take place in February at Manchester
Community College.

Three Pinkerton Academy teams snagged the top
three awards in the event. Team Blitz was the overall
tournament winner; they were the first seed throughout
the playoffs and dominated with their high hat scoring
robot. Team Eclipse won the Design award. The Design
Award is presented to the team that demonstrates an

organized and professional approach to the design
process, project and time management and team organ-
ization. Team Absolute Zero, won the top award given
at a competition, the Excellence Award. The Excellence
Award is the highest award presented in the VEX
Robotics Competition. This award is presented to a
team that exemplifies overall excellence in creating a
high quality VEX Robotics program. This team is a
strong contender in numerous award categories. Excel-
lence winners must have a well documented engineer-
ing notebook and place in the top eight of the tourna-
ment finals.

This was the second of the VEX Tournaments, and
Pinkerton now has four of their six teams qualified for the
regional final. Photos by Chris Paul
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Hector J. Lemieux
Hector J. Lemieux, 85, of Derry, NH,

passed away on Saturday Nov. 16, 2019,
at his home surrounded by his loving
family. He was born in Notre Dame, Du
Lac, Canada on June 10, 1934, a son of
the late Emile and Agnes (Perron)

Lemieux. Hector had been a resident of Derry since
1991, formerly living in Methuen, MA. He worked as a
cabinet maker for Andrew Wilson. He is survived by
his beloved wife, Yvonnette (Paradis) Lemieux; one
son, Francis Lemieux; four daughters, Yvonne Perkins,
Madeleine Lemieux, Linda Maxwell, and Julie
Lemieux; 23 grandchildren; 13 great grandchildren; as
well as his siblings, Leonard, Rodriquez, Paul, Therese,
Colette, and Georgette; and numerous nieces, nephews,
and cousins. He was predeceased by several siblings,
Maurice, George, Charles, Phillip, Robert, Alice, Emili-
enne, Sylvaine, Marie, and Martha. Following crema-
tion, memorial calling hours will be held on Wednesday,
Nov. 20 from 4 – 6 p.m. in the Peabody Funeral Homes
and Crematorium, 15 Birch St., Derry. A Catholic
prayer service will follow at 6 p.m. in the funeral home.

OBITUARY

LET OUR FAMILY CARE FOR YOURS

Dr Alyssa Ebright DMD    
Dr Trevor Smart DMD   

Always Accepting New Patients
77 Gilcreast Road, Unit 1004, Londonderry 

603-434-8800 • Londonderrydentist.com
ebrightsmartdental@gmail.com 

PLUMBING AND HEATING CO. LLC

We Fix Low Water 
Pressure, Water Softeners

and No Water 
Call us at 603-437-9114 

WWW.CALLMAINLINE.COM

vision specific to Derry
Parks and Recreation where
the town can grow to collec-
tively better serve and meet
the needs of the community.

The Town’s Master Plan
– that is currently under
final review – has also
called for specific efforts to
optimize Parks and Recre-
ation Department programs,
parks and resources.

Currently Town recre-
ational facilities include the
Recreation Trail, the Derry
Rail Trail, hiking trails,
kayaking on lakes and
ponds, diverse amount of
Athletic fields, Alexander-
Carr Park Lodge and a lot
more.

Specific areas that are
being considered for
enhancement include what
to do with the existing lodge
at Alexander-Carr Park, and
the addition of the new LED
lighting at the playing fields

at Don Ball Park. Hood
Park off Rollins Streets is
also on the list of prioritized
concerns.

The study is expected to
be completed by year’s end
or shortly there after, Town
Administrator Caron has
said.  The Town is also sup-
porting a survey for public
feedback from residents of
greater Derry to understand
what programs and facilities
are currently meeting needs
and to prioritize where
Derry can make improve-
ments.

To insure your voice is
represented during the
study, please take this new
community survey that will
provide your feedback for
the study. The survey link
can be found on Town’s
website or directly at this
address: www.derrynh.or-
g/home/news/derry-parks-
recreation-public-forum-

Recreation
continued from page 1

sions.
Over the next several

weeks, data will be com-
piled from all the various
formats explored and a
comprehensive report will
be produced to assist the
Town with future facility
development, expansion and
subsequent programming
and service needs.

The study is also taking
inventory of existing facili-
ties, programming, services,
and operations in order to
determine if they are meet-
ing needs properly. Overall,
the goal is to create a long-
term master plan and a

and-community-survey
Paper copies of the sur-

vey are also are also avail-
able at these Derry, NH
Locations:

• Derry Parks & Recre-
ation Department, 31 West
Broadway

• Taylor Library, 49 East
Derry Road

• Derry Superintendent
Office, 18 South Main
Street

• Marion Gerrish Com-
munity Center {Meals on
Wheels}, 39 West Broad-
way

• Derry Municipal Cen-
ter (Town Hall), 14 Man-
ning Street

• Derry Public Library,
64 East Broadway

The deadline to com-
plete the survey is Dec. 1.

If you have questions or
comments, please call 603-
432-6136 or email der-
ryrecreation@derrynh.org.

LISA D’AMBROSIO
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

DEA and local partners
collect thousands of pounds
of unwanted medications
and vaping products during
the 18th National Prescrip-
tion Drug Take Back Day.

In October of this year,
at least 135 police depart-
ments across New Hamp-
shire participated in the 18th
nationwide prescription
drug take back program,
which included the Police
Departments of Derry and
Londonderry.

The DEA National RX
Take Back Day addresses a
vital public safety and pub-
lic health issue. According
to the 2018 National Survey

on Drug Use and Health, 9.9
million Americans misused
controlled prescription
drugs. The study shows that
a majority of abused pre-
scription drugs are obtained
from family and friends,
often from the home medi-
cine cabinet.  “Too often,
unused prescription drugs
find their way into the
wrong hands. That’s danger-
ous and often tragic. That’s
why it was great to see thou-
sands of folks from across
the country clean out their
medicine cabinets and turn
in - safely and anonymously
- a record amount of pre-
scription drugs” stated the
National DEA.

The DEA’s Take Back
Day events provide a safe,

confidential way to discharge
unwanted, unused or expired
prescription medication, as
well as any controlled sub-
stance from your home. This
year’s National Take Back
Day had participation of
4,896 Law Enforcement
Units with 6,174 collections
sites available. The total
weight collected was 882,919
lbs of unwanted drugs.

“DEA’s Take Back Day
events have been extremely
successful in not only
removing potentially dan-
gerous unused drugs from
our nation’s medicine cabi-
nets, but also in raising
awareness of their links to
addiction and overdose
deaths,” said DEA Acting
Administrator, Uttam
Dhillon. “In an effort to
combat another emerging
public health threat - partic-
ularly to our nation’s youth -

we’re proud to have extend-
ed the same opportunity to
those looking to dispose of
harmful vaping products.”

Thanks to the New
Hampshire youth organiza-
tion called “Making It Hap-
pen”(MIH), for the first time,
New Hampshire collection
sites have made the decision
to accept vaping devices.
“Making It Happen” is a
youth based organization that
has been serving the Man-
chester area for over 21
years. Their mission is to cre-
ate a coordinated community
response among individuals,
organizations, businesses and
communities to promote
behaviors that measurably
improve the overall drug pre-
vention, health and well-
being of our youth, with a
focus on alcohol, tobacco
and other drug prevention.

The MIH organization

proposed a motion to the
DEA to accept vaping
devices at the collection
sites during this year’s Take
Back Day. The “Making It
Happen” proposal and the
ongoing outbreak of a vap-
ing-related illness, that have
been connected to 34 deaths
across the country and has
injured one person in New
Hampshire, the DEA agreed
that would accept vaping
devices.

The public has embraced
Take Back Day events
because they provide easy,
no-cost opportunities to
remove medicines languish-
ing in the home that are
highly susceptible to misuse,
abuse and theft. The public’s
demand for safe and secure
drug disposal has also result-
ed in a significant increase in
year-round drug drop off
opportunities at law enforce-

Drug Take Back Day: 135 N.H. Police Departments Participated
ment facilities, local phar-
macies and elsewhere, mak-
ing drug disposal even more
convenient. Londonderry
Police Department has a Per-
manent Drug Take Back Bin
located at the Police Station.

The next scheduled
DEA’s National Drug Take
Back Day is April 25, 2020.

If you missed this year’s
Take Back Day you can con-
tact the local Law Enforce-
ment Department and ar-
range a no questions asked,
personal drop off or go to
apps@.deadiversion.us-
doj.gov for a federal govern-
ment list of authorized col-
lectors for drug disposal.

If you or a loved one is
suffering from addiction and
need help please contact The
Doorway, a new Hampshire
hub for addiction-related
services and crisis at thedo-
orway.nh.gov.
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Derry teen’s project pro-
vided needed clothing and
other items to those in need.
Addressing the seemingly
intractable problem of
homelessness, Jaime Robin-
son of Derry took on the
challenge to provide those in
need with clothing, toiletries,
school supplies, and more.
Her project, called REACH
(Respect, Encourage, Assist,
Care, Hope) has earned her
the Girl Scout Gold Award. 

The Gold Award is
earned by girls in grades 9-
12 who demonstrate extraor-
dinary leadership in devel-
oping sustainable solutions
to local, national, and global
challenges. The Girl Scout
Gold Award is the highest
possible honor for a Girl
Scout Senior or Ambas-
sador, and is the mark of the
truly remarkable.

Robinson, 19, was
inspired by the CityReach
project in Boston, an annual
effort that her church gets
involved in to provide for
those in need. Advisor
Christine Lehoullier of the
First Parish Congregational
Church in East Derry said
that when they went to
Boston, Robinson wanted to
do something similar in her
hometown. “The passion in
her eyes was amazing,” said
Lehoullier. “I told my con-
gregation that I saw the pas-
sion in her eyes and I
jumped on board.”

Robinson said she took
the CityReach tour in
Boston on a cold night with
mentors who were or are
homeless so she could see
the plight of the homeless

first hand. “I have some
friends who are homeless,”
she said. “I have a friend
who house hops. So I’ve
experienced it in that way.
It’s happened twice now
with different people. It hits
home when you see other
people having this issue.”

“Jaime is a very caring
person,” said Chris Cox,
Jaime’s Girl Scout troop
leader and aunt. “She really
cares a lot about people and
wants to help. She was excit-
ed when she thought about
this Reach project in Boston.”

Once the decision was
made to help and emulate
the Boston drive, Robinson
began to reach out to people
for donations, had to secure
a location for the donations
to be made available for
those in need, and to adver-
tise the date items would be
available for people to
“shop” for what they need.
On the Saturday of Labor
Day, everything was
arranged at the Marion Ger-
rish Community Center in
Derry. They not only gave
out clothing, school sup-
plies, and other goods, they
also provided bag lunches to
those who came. 

“It wasn’t as busy as
expected but it was a good
start-off day,” said Lehoulli-
er. “These things start off
slowly. CityReach said don’t
expect a huge crowd. It takes
time to build trust. But they
said to keep doing it because
people want to see that you
do it regularly. The people
that did come were so grate-
ful. One woman was in tears
– she had two grandsons that

needed clothing. She called
her daughter to come down
with her little one. We helped
some people that day!”

Robinson had to over-
come many challenges and
gained new skills by solving
those problems. “I think
time was my biggest obsta-
cle,” she said, noting that she
was already starting college
as she finished her Gold
Award project. “I did realize
it would be a lot to take on,
but didn’t know how much
work it was going to be. I’d
done some of the work there
(in Boston). This is a lot for
one little church to do.”

She also had to figure
out what to do with the
donations left over after the
distribution event. “I had

just spent months collecting
all of this and people were
so willing to just give it all
away when I wanted it saved
for next year. My team and I
came up with a solution to
give it to other local charities
that have the same mission
that we do. In the end, I am
happy that people are still
getting help by my items
even if it’s not the way I saw
it happening.”

The church plans to
make this REACH collec-
tion and donation event an
annual one, perhaps even
semi-annual, extending
Robinson’s project into the
future for years to come. 

Robinson herself has
grown in her confidence and
competence. “At first I didn’t

think I could do a project like
this. Now that it’s over I
want to do more projects like
this,” she said. “I also lacked
confidence in talking to new
people about my ideas. To do
the project I had to talk to
new people. Now I can go up
to new people and share my
ideas with them. With a proj-
ect this big I took risks to get
the project going. One big
one was going to a new place
at a late date and asking if we
could use their building. The
community was a big part of
this project. I had to learn
how to communicate with
them and have a relationship
with them so that people
trust me.”

“She’s a very passionate
young lady!” said Lehoulli-
er. “If she sticks with this,
she’s capable of great
things!”

Girl Scouts of the Green
and White Mountains will
honor Robinson and 11
other Gold Award Girl
Scouts at its Young Women
of Distinction ceremonies in
November. 

Robinson is now a fresh-
man at Rivier University in
Nashua, where she is studying
to be a middle school or high
school math teacher. She is a
true G.I.R.L. (Go-getter, Inno-
vator, Risk-taker, Leader)™
who is prepared for success
through the Girl Scout Leader-
ship experience.

Gold Award Girl Scouts
don’t just change the world

Jaime Robinson Earns Girl Scout Gold Award for REACH
for the better, they change it
for good. They earn college
scholarships, demonstrate
high educational and career
outcomes, and are active in
their communities. Jaime
Robinson has answered the
call to drive lasting, impactful
change, and her Gold Award
is a testament to her remark-
able dedication to improving
her community and the world.

About the Girl Scout
Gold Award

• Gold Award Girl
Scouts on average spend one
to two years on their project.

• A Gold Award project
must be sustainable after the
girl’s involvement ends.

• The average age of Gold
Award Girl Scouts is 17.

• Since 1916, more than 1
million girls have earned the
Gold Award or its equivalent.

• Gold Award Girl
Scouts who join the armed
forces enter one rank higher
than other recruits.

• University research
indicates that noting you are
a Gold Award Girl Scout on
a college application is
influential in the admissions
decision-making process.

• 12 young women have
earned their Gold Award in
the 2018-19 membership
year in New Hampshire and
Vermont as part of Girl
Scouts of the Green and
White Mountains.

• The Girl Scout Gold
Award is the mark of the
truly remarkable! 

Great Rates, Great Coverage
and Local Service! 
t

WHITTEMORE 
INSURANCE

Home • Auto • Business
Part of the Londonderry community since 1929.

–––– 432-2577––––
24 Hour Quotes at www.whittemoreins.com

Hicks Insurance, Inc., dba Whittemore Insurance

Complete veterinary services for dogs, 
cats, birds, and exotics.

33 Crystal Ave.,
Derry, NH

432-1404

New Clients Welcome!
Visit us at handelwithcarevet.com for

special offers

VETERINARY HOSPITAL. LLC

Jamie Robinson earned her Gold Award recently, she’s
pictured sorting clothing at her REACH event.

www.macksapples.com
230 Mammoth Rd. Londonderry

800-479-6225 or 603-434-7619

Mack's Apples

Farm Stand
Open Daily 9 a.m. - 6 p.m.
A Wide Variety of
Apples & Squash
U-PACK SPECIAL 10% OFF

STARTS FRIDAY NOV. 22ND

Seasoned Apple Wood $75 a bin

 



Page 8 Nutfield News •  November 21, 2019
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Welcome to the fun and
frigid world of cold-water
swimming. It’s that time of
the season for the Third
Annual Pantry Plunge which
is held to help meet hunger
challenges some folks in our
community are facing.
Cold-water swimmers and
bathers will be going to Gal-
lien’s Beach at 39 Pond
Road on Beaver Lake in
Derry on Saturday, Dec. 14
at noon. This time frame
will hopefully take some
bite off the lake ice effect!
Last year’s event saw the
sun come smiling down on
the participants.

This event is a benefit for
the FBC Community Food
Pantry. Nancy Francis has been
leading the event since it started
and she is a member of the food
pantry board of directors. Fran-
cis says those who signed up to
take the “plunge” the first year
were newcomers to this cold
weather activity, but now there

are several seasoned veterans
that have become cold weather
enthusiasts for the event.

Francis manages to get
fellow employees from the
Derry Blue Seal Feed store
to form a team each year.
The Blue Seal team are
strong advocates for the
event - just check out their
store in Derry and you will
get the idea. Francis is
proud of the store’s plunge
team for their good sports-
manship, their contributions
for a good cause and for
their courage to take on the
icy waters of Beaver Lake.

Spectators and partici-
pants at the event now look
forward to seeing different
costumes people wear when
they arrive at the lake. Last
year there was a Beaver
Lake Beaver that took the
plunge as part of the compe-
tition and even some
younger kids were there to
take the icy splash. Previous
Pantry Plunge events have
seen teams representing
local businesses turning out

for the event while others
may take a solo dip.

“As the Pantry Plunge
approaches its third year, I
see this event as our growing
community response to the
growing community prob-
lem of hunger in our area,”

Francis says.
“We may not have the

time to volunteer on a daily
or weekly basis, but once a
year at the Pantry Plunge,
we can take the best of our-
selves, our most giving, our
most courageous selves and

make a difference that will
last throughout the year.”

Francis urges folks in the
community - “Get your
friends and family together
and form a team! Those that
do not want to plunge – give
them the opportunity to sup-
port your actions by spon-
soring you! Everyone plays
a vital part in making the
Pantry Plunge a success!
My co-workers, Team Blue
Seal Derry, have participat-
ed as a team since the
plunge event began. You
can’t miss us, as we will all
be wearing our Blue Seal
gear – but don’t worry the
store remains open and is
staffed by supportive em-
ployees from our Milford
store. See - the Pantry
Plunge is a TEAM effort!”

Actually, the hobby of
cold-water plunging is his-
torical and it can actually be
a good thing for certain peo-
ple to face their fears of the
cold. Ice plunges have been
around for centuries and
have become very famous

Annual Pantry Plunge to Take Place Dec. 14 at Beaver Lake
events in chilly climates
such as Russia and Finland. 

There has even been
courageous people who have
been crossing the notorious-
ly frosty, 21-mile-long Eng-
lish Channel without wet
suits since at least the 1800s.
The Coney Island Polar Bear
Club hosted its first icy U.S.
ocean dip in 1903.

Francis wants everyone
in the Greater Derry Area
community to know, “We
have a new website this year,
pantryplunge.org. The web-
site is setup with the pledge
sheet/waiver form, photos of
the last 2 Plunges and lots of
important information in-
cluding a place to donate.”

“Look for us on social
media: Facebook, Insta-
gram, and Twitter. Wave to
us at the Greater Derry
Track Club’s Turkey Trot
while we march in the Derry
Holiday Parade! We’re
‘Freezin’ For A Reason’ and
we want you to be a part of
it! Pledge or Plunge? It’s up
to you!”

The number of hearty soles braving the cold waters at
Beaver Lake for the annual Pantry Plunge has grow
every year. Photos by Chris Paul
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DERRY SP RTS
◆ ◆

The Pinkerton Academy Athletic Department gathered 15 student athletes on
Thursday, Nov.14 to recognize  the fact that they had signed their letters of intent
with a number of Division I and II Universities. Photo by Chris Paul

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Pinkerton Academy had
15 senior athletes participat-
ing in the school’s fall
National Letter of Intent
(NLI) day last Thursday,
Nov. 14 as they committed
to play for different colleges
or universities in Division I
or Division II, after they
graduate.

The celebration was held
at the school’s Academy
Lecture Hall and the stu-
dent-athletes had the oppor-
tunity to sign their letters
and take a photo with the
Pinkerton Academy banner
and their new school’s ban-
ner.

Athletic Director Brian
O’Reilly told the participat-
ing athletes and their family
members who attended the
event, “Congratulations.

This is the culmination of
something you and your par-
ents probably thought of,
since you were little kids.
That maybe someday you’ll
be playing in college.”

It’s unique,” added
O’Reilly. “Not everybody
gets to move on and play in
Division I or Division II
schools. Not everyone gets
to sign a Letter of Intent.
Regardless of whether that’s
a lot of money or little
money, it’s the honor aspect
of somebody who wants
you, somebody who has
seen you play your sport and
has recognized your excel-
lence in that sport, and you
should be proud of that. You
should be, as students,
thankful to your parents...
They were there for all your
games, early on.”

The participating ath-
letes were: Mason Drouin

(Boys Lacrosse, Bryant
University, Division I),
Nathan Laliberte (Boys
Lacrosse, Bryant University,
Division I), Jonathan
Holland (Boys Lacrosse, St.
Anselm, Division II),
Connor McCormack (Boys
Lacrosse, Franklin Pierce,
Division II), Lily Auger
(Girls Lacrosse, Bryant
University, Division I),
Lauren Lisauskas (Girls
Lacrosse, Georgetown
University, Division I),
Madison Daziel (Girls
Lacrosse, Winthrop
University, Division I),
Hailey Peredna (Girls
Lacrosse, UMass Lowell,
Division I), Zoe Howe
(Girls Lacrosse, Mount
Olive, Division II), Marley
Mailloux (Field Hockey,
Providence College,
Division I), Mari Shea
(Field Hockey, UNH,

Division I), Sarah Collins
(Field Hockey, Sacred
Heart, Division I), Alyssa
DiMauro (Softball, SNHU,
Division I), Brady Day

Pinkerton Athletes Gather During National Letter of Intent Day

SPECIALIZING IN
Brazilian Jiu Jitsu • Muay Thai

Cardio Kickboxing • Boxing

MARTIAL ARTS & FITNESS CENTER

LimitlessLimitlessLimitless
PRIDEPRIDEPRIDE

5 PRISCILLA LANE • AUBURN, NH
781-816-3766 OR 603-552-0194

Like us on Facebook & follow us on Instagram for more information

HONORING OUR VETS
One Month Free!*

*One month free membership to those who
served or are still serving. Register by the end of November 2019.

1 KIP CAM ROAD, RTE. 111, ATKINSON, NH, 03811  
603-362-6200 •  www.freshwaterfarms.net

GIFT
CARDS

AVAILABLE!

OPEN
7 DAYS A 

WEEK!

Countdown to 
Christmas!

Silk Wreaths &
Arrangments

BUY 1 GET 1 FREE
Ornaments

Order 
Thanksgiving
Center Peices

Early!

Living
Trees 

50% Off!

THANKSGIVING OPEN HOUSE
Sat., & Sun., Nov. 23 & 24

Join us for the Best Selection & 
Best Savings! Tasty Treats & Samples!

Of Equal or Lesser Value. Valid only 11/23-11/24 Of Equal or Lesser Value. Valid only 11/23-11/24
BUY 1 GET 1 FREE

Christmas Shop Now Open!
BALSAM & FRASER CHRISTMAS TREES

Up to 12’Tall
Balsam Wreaths 10” to 60”

Poinsettias Fresh Centerpieces & Boxwood Trees

CHRISTMAS OPEN HOUSE
Sat., & Sun., Nov. 30 & Dec. 1

Visit with Santa on Sat., from 11 a.m. - 3 p.m.
Hot Coco Bar • Treats & Samples

(Baseball, Kansas State,
Division I).

O’Reilly also added that
there will be another signing
day later in the year, and

hopes that anyone they may
have missed will let them
know so they will be recog-
nized at that time.
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If Something Happens To You 
And You Do Not Know...

Call us today to make sure you and your children 
are taken care of in event of an accident/emergency.

Parnell,  Michels & McKay 
Attorneys at Law • 434-1717

WHO WILL TAKE CARE OF YOUR CHILDREN?
WHO WILL HANDLE YOUR FINANCIAL AFFAIRS?

WHO WILL INHERIT YOUR ASSETS; YOUR SPOUSE, 
YOUR CHILDREN OR BOTH?

IS IT TIME TO DO YOUR WILL?

in the state has more than
two representatives. Mari
Shea and Sarah Collins,
who were both recently
voted for First Team All-
State, made the seniors team
for the celebratory game
next summer. Marley
Mailloux, who received
Second Team All-State hon-
ors, is also in, as well as
Kate Bennett.

New Hampshire has
dominated the Twin State
game, winning 22 of the
match-ups with their coun-
terparts from Vermont, and
losing only nine times (three
games ended in ties).

However, last year Ver-
mont’s senior’s team won 4-
1, putting an end to a five-
year New Hampshire win-

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Four veteran players will
be representing Pinkerton
Academy in the 2019/2020
NHFHCA (New Hampshire
Field Hockey Coaches
Association) Twin State
Senior game next summer.
The game will be held in
Vermont, on June 26, 2020
and tryouts for the
Hampshire team were held
last Sunday, Nov. 10.

The Lady Astros have
four of the 22 players who
made the New Hampshire
team, while no other school

Varsity Field Hockey team
finished the fall season with
a 13-1 record and the top
spot in Division I, but suf-

fered a surprising quarterfi-
nals loss at home to
Merrimack, 2-0, in their
first playoff game. 

ning streak. The game has
been a longtime tradition,
since 1984.

Pinkerton Academy’s

Pinkerton Has Four Players Named to State Field Hockey Squad

Kate BennettMarley MaillouxSarah Collins

Ella Dandrade

Mari Shea

35 Manchester Road, Derry

ROMANO’S PIZZA
OF DERRY
434-6500

Check Us Out Online!
www.romanospizzaderry.com
NOW HIRING!
Delivery Drivers
$200 SIGNING BONUS AFTER 3 MONTHS

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

Pinkerton Academy had
one of the best teams in
Division I Girls Volleyball
this fall season and
although the Lady Astros’
journey did not end the
way they wanted, and the
team lost their second
playoff game, 3-2 at home
to Dover in the quarterfi-
nals, having a very suc-
cessful regular season (16-
2, third best record in
Division I) proved to be
enough for the team to
have a representation in the

Division I First Team All-
State.

That honor went to the
Astros’ leader this season,
senior captain Ella Dan-
drade, who on Oct. 11, in a
3-0 victory over Bishop
Guertin, became only the
second player in the pro-
gram’s history to reach
1,000 digs. Over this sea-
son, Dandrade had 32 aces,
240 kills, 25 blocks and
280 digs this season.

Dandrade, one of only
nine players to be voted for
First Team All-State,
described her feelings after
being chosen, “It’s such an

honor being nominated for
the First Team. I was not
expecting it, but it feels
great to be acknowledged
for the hard work that the
team and I put this year.
We fought hard in our final
game of the season. We
didn’t go down without a
fight. None of us left feel-
ing disappointed. We
played our hardest and our
record for most of the sea-
son showed that.”

She added that she is
thinking about college
these days and wants to
study either pharmacy or
biomedical engineering. 

Dandrade Named to All-State First Team
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IDAN VINITSKY
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As another collegiate
season is coming to an end,
and many former Pinkerton
Academy athletes per-
formed well in different
New Hampshire universi-
ties and colleges this fall.

Olivia Mathieu -
Keene State College -
Volleyball: The Owls had a
very successful season,
winning 23 games and los-
ing only nine. Their jour-
ney ended earlier this
month, with a Nov. 5 loss to
UMass-Boston, 3-1 in the
Little East Tournament
quarterfinals. Mathieu, a
senior libero for the team,
played in all 32 games. She
scored 110 service points
(tied for team second-best)
and led the Owls with 659
digs. Her 1,307 career digs
are fifth best ever for the
school.

Lex Bowers - Plymouth
State - Volleyball: The for-
mer Astro, who led
Pinkerton to the 2014
Division I State Finals,
completed her career for the
Panthers on Nov. 9, with a
3-1 loss in the Little East
Tournament Final to UMass
Boston. Plymouth entered
the tournament as the num-
ber 3 seed and finished the
season with a great 32-5
record. Bowers, who played
as an outside hitter,
appeared in each of her
team’s 37 games and fin-
ished fifth in service points
(125) and second in kills
(319) and digs (350).

Kayden Baillargeon -

Plymouth State - Football:
After playing in five games
as a freshman, the defensive
back upgraded his numbers
this season and had 33 tack-
les and another 11 assists
for the Panthers, who went
6-4 (after starting 5-1) in a
decent season. Baillar-
geon’s total of 44 tackles
was fifth most among the
team and he was also tied
for first in interceptions,
with two. His best perform-
ance was a six-tackle, one-
interception (which he
returned for 29 yards)
game, when Plymouth beat
Fitchburg State 42-0 on
Oct. 5.

Samuel Lanternier
and Nicolas Sevilla-
Connelly - UNH - Cross
Country: The two seniors
finished their Cross
Country careers with the
Wildcats on Friday, Nov.
15, when they competed in
the NCAA Division I
Northeast Region Cross
Country Championships at
Amherst, NY. The UNH
team finished 21st overall,
out of 37 teams. In-
dividually, Sevilla-
Connelly placed 48th over-
all, with a time of 29:53.0
for the 10K run, while
Lanternier was 113rd, with
a time of 30:52.0. Earlier
this fall, Sevilla-Connelly
set his new Personal Best in
a 5K Cross Country run
(15:06.8) and Lanternier
did so in an 8K Cross
Country run (26:15.0).

Maison D’Amelio -
UNH - Cross Country: The
sophomore participated in
six cross country competi-

tion this season. She placed
eighth in the Women’s Sub
Varsity 3K run in the CCSU
(Central Connecticut State
University) Mini Meet in
New Britain, CT, with a
time of 10:55.1 and on Oct.
12, finished 33rd in the 5K
Sub Varsity run, in the
NEICAAA Championship
Meet, with a time of
19:45.0.

Whitney O’Brien and
Jess Shatford - Colby
Sawyer - Field Hockey: The
Chargers went 8-9-0 this
season and did not make the
tournament. After playing
in six games as a freshman,
O’Brien had 16 appear-
ances this season and she
scored her first two career
goals, in a 6-0 win against
Albertus Magnus (where
she also had her first career
assist) and a 3-1 victory
over Farmington. Shatford,
who played in each of her
team’s 19 games as a fresh-
man, was limited to 11 this
year, including six as a
starter.

Sam Mitchell - Colby
Sawyer - Soccer: After
returning from a long
injury, the former Pinkerton
Academy standout goal-
keeper defended the
Chargers goal 16 times this
fall, as a senior, while her
team went 8-10-1. She con-
ceded 26 goals and made a
career high of 92 saves. A
15-saves game on Sep. 17
was not enough to help her
team, who lost 5-0 at
Plattsburgh State. Her
career Save Percentage,
.775, is sixth-best ever for
the school.

Astro Alumni See Success at College Level in State Schools
Zach Aham - Franklin

Pierce - Cross Country: The
Ravens finished fourth in
the NCAA Championship
East Regional, which was
held in Philadelphia on
Nov. 9 and are waiting to
see if the NCAA
Committee will grant them
one of the remaining tickets
to the NCAA Champ-
ionship, which is scheduled
to take place in Sacramento,
CA, on Nov. 23. Aham, a
freshman, finished 66th
Overall in Philadelphia,
crossing the finish line after
34:25.4 minutes (10K). On
Oct. 27 he placed 57th in
the Northeast-10 Champi-
onship in NY, thanks to a
time of 29:40.8 (8K).

Alex Rust and Max
Fairbank - New England
College - Soccer: The fresh-
men duo kicked off their
careers with the Pilgrims
this fall, as the team went 8-
11 and suffered a heavy 6-1

loss to Eastern Nazarene
College in the NECC
Semifinals on Nov. 7. Rust,
a midfielder, played in 16
games, starting 14 of them.
He scored the game winner
in a 1-0 win over Regis on
Sep. 17 and another goal in
a 4-0 victory over Rivier,
five days later. Fairbank, a
goalkeeper, played four
times for a total of 225 min-
utes. He conceded four
goals, had his first career
shutout in a 2-0 win at Dean
College on Oct. 19 and
made a total of 11 saves. 

Benjamin Lindsey -
Rivier University - Cross
Country: The freshman
helped his team beat Pine
Manor College in a dual
meet in September, running
a time of 41:20.73 (8K) and
placing seventh. This was
also part of the Travis Fuller
Invitational, held in
Massachusetts and Lindsey
finished 42nd overall.

Taylor Marchman -
SNHU - Field Hockey: The
freshman’s career with the
Penmen began with 14
games, including three in
the starting lineup, and
three goals, all within 10
days in September. She
scored in an 8-1 win over
Saint Michael’s, a 5-1 win
over Mercy and a 6-1 victo-
ry at Pace. The team went
17-5, lost to Saint Anselm
in the Northeast-10
Championship Final and
lost to Kutztown in the
NCAA Tournament’s First
Round.

Reanna Romano -
SNHU - Soccer: Romano, a
junior, was a back-to-back
State Champion with the
Astros. She played 16 times
this season for the Penmen,
13 as a starter. The Team
went 10-6-1 and lost 1-0 at
Bentley in the Northeast-10
quarterfinals, on Nov. 10.
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2FREE Junk Car
Removal!

We will pay up to $50000

for some cars and trucks.
Mon. – Sat. • 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. •  55 Hal l  Road Londonderry, NH

HAVE AN ANNOUNCEMENT?
This service is provided free of charge to Derry residents who
wish to announce the birth of their child or grandchild, engage-
ment, wedding or milestone event such as a Silver Wedding
Anniversary. This is a great way to share your news with your
local community.  Please contact us at 537-2760 or e-mail to nut-
fieldnews@nutpub.net. 
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program and the school’s
freshman team finished it
with a record of six wins and
three losses, exactly the
same record that the Varsity
team had.

The young Astros, who
will be looking to gain a ros-
ter spot on the Varsity team
in the next few years, were
coached by Eric Dugas this
season and placed fourth at

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

It has been an up and
down season for the
Pinkerton Academy Football

teams”, said Dugas.
“We had some strong

wins and heartbreaking loss-
es”, the coach added about
the entire season. “The stu-
dent-athletes fought all year
long and kept getting better
and better with each week.
Some key injuries to the
offensive line helped bring
the team together as non-
linemen would step up and
fill into position they hadn’t
played before.”

The team roster: Joey
Barnhart, Joseph Gallo,
Mason Sinclair, Adonys Cab-
allero, Nathan Macaulay,
Aiden Pal, Tyler LeBlanc,
Cameron Morrow, Harrison

Vaillancourt, Patrick Waldron,
Kaycee Dennis, Mene Ba-
adom, Matthew Feole, John
Hill, Seamus McGaffigan,
Jacob Noe, Cody Roberts,
Daniel Zabriskie, Jackson
Collins, Ronald MacDonald,
Jayden Santiago, Herbert
Fuller, Isaac Camacho, Riley
Murphy, Ryan Lynch, Gavin
Tascon, Braydon Lopez,
Chase Mardones, Anthony
Scaccia, Ethan Brady,
Donovan Estime, Shane
Leake, Owen Fortunata,
Samuel Davis, Aiden Jaskal,
Colton April, Mason Lolinski,
Ryan Gordon, Takeru Ito,
Casey Watson, Tyler Lovely.

the end of the season
Freshman Tournament,
which was hosted by
Londonderry High School
on Wednesday, Nov. 6.

Looking back, Dugas
thinks that his team’s best
performance of the season
came at home against
Salem, as the Astros blanked
the Blue Devils and won 36-
0. Fullback/linebacker Matt
Feole ran for three touch-
downs that day and added an
interception as well as a
kicked extra point to his
excellent game. “It was a
total team effort from the
offensive line to the defen-
sive line, through the special

Pinkerton Freshman Football Squad Gets Ready for Next Step

LUNCH SPECIALS EVERY DAY
Cheese Burger 
with Fries, Onion
Ring or Cole Slaw

6 For $6 Lunch
Choose from six different
lunches each for under $6

20 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry

432-3210
Mon-Sun: 11:30 a.m. - 1:00 a.m.

$5
LUNCH IS SERVED 11:30 A.M. - 4 P.M.

“Why Go Anywhere Else?”

TAKE OUT AVAILABLE

We Service all Makes and Models 
CALL TO SCHEDULE YOUR APPOINTMENT TODAY!

Or Make Your Service Appointment Online For An Additional $5 Discount

www.Betley.com t By-Pass 28 t Derry, NH 03038 
50 North Main Street 1-866-248-1717

Service Hours t Mon.- Fri. 7 a.m. - 5 p.m. t Sat. 7 a.m. - Noon

5% Senior Citizens Discount Every Day! Every Time!*
* max discount $30

NN 

Betley Chevrolet
Certified Service

Betley Chevrolet
Certified Service

• Pressure Wash Exterior • Hand Wax 
• Clean Wheels & Tires • Clean Windows 

* Most Vehicles. Expires 11/30/19NN 

Cleaning Special

$89.95Only

N.H. State Inspection
$27.96

Complete N.H. state inspection. Includes emissions
testing.Pass or fail. Passenger cars and light duty

trucks only. Pricing could vary for some makes and
models. Most vehicles. Expires 11/30/19

Thinking Spring With the spring sports season in the not
to distant future, construction crews were putting the finishing touches on Pinkerton
Academy’s latest artificial turf field last weekend. Millions of rubber pellets were
being dispersed on the new Softball/Field Hockey field on Saturday so that it will be
ready for the school’s softball team in the spring. Photo by Chris Paul

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––

In a season that saw
Pinkerton Academy’s Var-
sity Field Hockey team fin-
ishing with the best record in
Division I, the Astros’ pro-
gram continued to work on
the future as well and the
school’s Freshman Field
Hockey team had a season
record of 3-1-3.

The Lady Astros, who
disappointedly lost 1-0 in all
of three matches in the tour-
nament, had a great 4-2 win
over Bishop Guertin at home
on Sept. 30. After dropping

their first three games of the
season and tying in their
fourth, this was Pinkerton’s
first victory and it came after
a back and forth game,
against an aggressive oppo-
nent. “Our team demonstrat-
ed persistence and didn’t
give up”, recalled coach
Kathryn Kreatz.

“During our practices, we
worked on basic and inter-
mediate drills, strength train-
ing and conditioning”, added
Kreatz. “The girls demon-
strated these skills in our
games and we saw improve-
ment in our last four games
of the season. They were a

phenomenal team with their
spirit, dedication, and overall
love for the sport.”

The team’s roster: Brian-
na Chap, Lauren Danforth,
Emma Dennehy, Clare De-
vito, Maria Gannon, Reagan
Gennaro, Abigail Harding,
Lilyanne Jean, Brooke
Johnson, Sophie Kuc, Emma
Lampro, Carissa Lannen,
Briar Lewis, Emma Mac-
Dougall, Kennedy Michaud,
Neav O’Leary, Kathryn
Pappas, Mariya Perry, Olivia
Richard, Julia Roy, Reilly
Sanborn, Isabelle Toupin and
Adeline Zarakotas.

Pinkerton Freshman Girls
Field Hockey Season Recap 

www.troysfreshkitchen.com
4 Orchard View Dr., Unit 6, Londonderry
Hours: Mon. - Fri. 7 a.m. - 7 p.m.

Sat. 8 a.m. - 5 p.m., Sun. 8 a.m. - 3 p.m.

WE OFFER ONLINE ORDERING & HOME DELIVERY

With the Purchase Of A Large Grain Bowl. 

Mondays & Tuesdays50% OFF
Juice or Smoothie
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Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

Call us for more details at  (603) 537-2760 • ads@nutpub.net

ADVERTISE YOUR BUSINESS HERE

Place your Business Card in the
Tri -Town Times, Londonderry Times

and Nutfield News & Reach Over
28,350 Households Every Week!

AS LOW AS
$3000

A WEEK*
for 52 weeks

*Price refers to a full size box
(2.5x1.5")

◆ ◆

SERVICE DIRECTORY
◆ ◆

(603) 216-2268 www.svencon.net

EXPERIENCE THE DIFFERENCE

GENERAL CONTRACTING LLC

ADDITIONS • DECKS • WINDOWS • SIDING
FINISHED BASEMENTS • KITCHENS • BATHS

Leaf Relief

Cleaning &
Maintenance

Free Estimates

Commercial/Residential

Soffit/Facia Repairs
Jim Peck
603-434-5300

www.jimpeckco.com

Go
Seamless

PLUMBING
• HEATING  •  AIR CONDITIONING

NH LIC
#3853 437-7039

Paul the Plumber
Service with a Smile

FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

SPECIALIZING IN SMALL TO MIDSIZE JOBS

David Kwiatkowski 
Home Improvements

603-486-1310

www.dkhomeimprovements.com

HANDYMAN AND 
HOME IMPROVEMENT

DRYWALL • PAINTING • SMALL JOBS
KITCHENS, BATHROOM & BASEMENTS

FREE ESTIMATES 
FULLY INSURED

603-965-5208
jcdugan55@gmail.com

FREE
Junk Car
Removal!

Mon. - Sat. 8 a.m. - 5 p.m. • 425-2562
55 Hall Road Londonderry, NH 

• Interior Painting 
• Toilets & Vanities
• Sheetrock Repair  
• Sinks & Faucets

• Moldings 
• Laminate Flooring
• Deck Repair
• And Much More...

SCOTT LAVOIE CONSTRUCTION LLC
ROOFING • SIDING • MASONRY
ROOF SNOW & ICE REMOVAL

FULLY INSURED
FREE ESTIMATES

1-603-434-8910
1-603-571-8688

ScottLavoieConstructionLLC.com

SCOTT LAVOIE

888-894-9794
northmarkcontracting@gmail.com
www.northmarkcontracting.com

From Concept to Completion

Kitchens · Bathrooms · Decks
Porches · Additions · Basements

We Work All Year!
Snow Removal Offered

www.snhqualityroofing.com
603-818-4075

God Bless

Defrancesco’s
Southern New Hampshire

––– QUALITY –––
ROOFING, SIDING & CONTRACTING

Asphalt, Metal & Rubber Roofing 
Siding • Windows • Doors • Additions

Senior
Citizen & 
Veteran

Discount

603-216-2593
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Servicing your Heating, Air Conditioning & Water
Heater needs the right way, The Ethical Way

Experience The Grand Difference

(603) 552-7152
Locally Owned & Operated 

www.NHGrandRoofs.com

Your Local Junk
Removal Specialists!

CALL 458-7888 FOR A FREE ESTIMATE
SHOW ME YOUR JUNK!

Junk Removal 
Estate Clean-Outs

Storage Units • Yard Waste
Construction Debris • Appliances

JUNK CARS • SCRAP METAL
“If It’s Metal, We’ll Take It”

For more details call:

S&S Metals Recycling Inc.
603-537-1000 or       877-537-1007
196 Rockingham Rd., Londonderry, NH

TOLL
FREE

PICK UP SERVICE AVAILABLE

Wagner Electric
Complete Electrical Service
Residential/Commercial  
Fully Insured/Free Estimates
Please Call: 603-421-2922
www.wagner-electric.net
Established 1999

Derry
ROOFING

Roofing Installation
& Repair; 

Gutter Work
ALL TYPES OF ROOFING!

Shingle • Solar • Copper • Wooden Shakes 
Rubber Roof • PVC • Tar & Gravel • Snow Removal

603-479-8862
www.DerryRoofingLLC.com

Siding • Windows • Doors • Roofing & More!
Hampstead, NH
603-260-3531

www.GNEexteriors.com

Full House of
Windows Installed 
$3,000

Restrictions may apply. 
Call for details. Expires 7/31/19EXTERIORS

GREATER
New England up to 10 

windows

PROFESSIONAL INTERIOR PAINTING SINCE 1974
FULLY INSURED • FREE ESTIMATES

603-432-3354

IDAN VINITSKY
NUTFIELD NEWS
——◆—–––
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◆ ◆

Classified Advertising 
◆ ◆
READERS ARE CAUTIONED that we occasionally run ads that require an initial investment or money in advance. We urge our
readers to “do their homework” before responding to any ad, check out the advertiser thoroughly and verify their claims to your
total satisfaction. Only then should you proceed at your own risk. We try to screen ads that require you to send money before
receiving a product or service. But these efforts are no substitute for your own investigation, and we don’t endorse or guarantee
any claims made in any of the ads we publish. If you want more information about claims made in ads on subjects such as work
at home opportunities, travel or vacation specials, purchasing land or vehicles from government surplus or below wholesale,
loans or other credit opportunities (including credit repair), or weight loss and other health products and services, we urge you
to contact the Office of Attorney General, Consumer Protection Bureau, 33 Capitol Street, Concord, NH 03301 (603-271-3641) or
the Better Business Bureau at 603-224-1991. Publisher is not responsible for any loss of business if an ad does not run,
and we reserve the right to revoke any ad if deemed necessary. No refunds will be given for prepaid ads.

CLASSIFIED ADS
$100 PER WORD

Ad will run in Three Newspapers and Reach
Homes in Londonderry, Derry, Chester, 

Hampstead, and Sandown!

Deadline for placing ads is Monday at 3 p.m. 
for that week’s publication. 
ALL ADS MUST BE PRE-PAID 

$15 MINIMUM CHARGE
Minimum charge does not include bold type.

e-mail text to:
classifieds@nutpub.net

Call: 
537-2760 

Reach Over 1 Million Readers Across New England!

Buy New England Classifieds
Start at JUST $170 a WEEK

CLASSIFIED SPECIALS
• BUY 4 Weeks, GET 1 FREE 

• BUY 10 Weeks, GET 3 FREE  

Call 537-2760

◆ ◆

Local Classifieds
LOCAL LISTINGS FOR LOCAL READERS

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

◆ ◆

National/Regional Listings
Find Ads From Around New England and Across the Country

Pills $99.00 Free Shipping!
100% guaranteed. 24/7 Call
Now! 888-889-5515.

MISCELLANEOUS
Earthlink High Speed Internet.
As Low As $14.95/month (for
the first 3 months.) Reliable
High Speed Fiber Optic
Technology. Stream Videos,

Music and More! Call Earthlink
Today 1-855-520-7938.

Applying for Social Security
Disability or Appealing a Denied
Claim?  Call Bill Gordon &
Assoc., Social Security Disability
Attorneys, 1-855-498-6323!
FREE Consultations. Local
Attorneys Nationwide [Mail:
2420 N St NW, Washington DC.

Office: Broward Co. FL (TX/NM
Bar.)]

Become a Published Author. We
want to Read Your Book!
Dorrance Publishing-Trusted by
Authors Since 1920 Book manu-
script submissions currently
being reviewed. Comprehensive
Services: Consultation,
Production, Promotion and
Distribution Call for Your Free
Author’s Guide 1-877-626-2213.

Portable Oxygen Concentrator
May Be Covered by Medicare!
Reclaim independence and
mobility with the compact
design and long-lasting battery
of Inogen One. Free information
kit! Call 888-609-2189.

Lung Cancer? Asbestos expo-
sure in industrial, construction,
manufacturing jobs, or military
may be the cause. Family in the
home were also exposed. Call 1-

866-795-3684 or email can-
cer@breakinginjurynews.com.
$30 billion is set aside for
asbestos victims with cancer.
Valuable settlement monies may
not require filing a lawsuit.

Dental Insurance from
Physicians Mutual Insurance
Company. Not just a discount
plan, REAL coverage for [350 ]
procedures. Call 1-877-308-
2834 for details.
www.dental50plus.com/cadnet
6118-0219.

Attention all Homeowners in
jeopardy of Foreclosure? We can
help stop your home from fore-
closure. The Foreclosure
Defense helpline can help save
your home. The Call is absolute-
ly free. 1-855-516-6641.

Eliminate gutter cleaning forev-
er! LeafFilter, the most advanced
debris-blocking gutter protec-

tion. Schedule a Free LeafFilter
estimate today. 15% off and 0%
financing for those who qualify.
Plus Senior & Military
Discounts. Call 1-855-402-0373.

Two great new offers from AT&T
Wireless! Ask how to get the
Next Generation Samsung
Galaxy S10e Free. Free iPhone
with AT&T’s Buy one, Give One.
While supplies last! Call 1-866-
565-8452 or www.freephones-
now.com//cadnet.

Make a Connection. Real People,
Flirty Chat. Meet singles right
now! Call LiveLinks. Try it Free.
Call Now: 1-888-909-9905 18+.

Hear Again! Try our hearing aid
for just $75 down and $50 per
month! Call 800-426-4212 and
mention 88272 for a risk free
trial! Free Shipping!

Cross country Moving, Long
distance Moving Company, out
of state move $799 Long
Distance Movers. Get Free quote
on your Long distance move. 1-
844-452-1706.

Call Empire Today® to schedule
a Free in-home estimate on
Carpeting & Flooring. Call
Today! 1-855-404-2366.

Get NFL Sunday Ticket Free w/
DIRECTV Choice All-Included
Package. $59.99/month for 12
months. 185 Channels Plus
Thousands of Shows/Movies On
Demand. Free Genie HD DVR
Upgrade. Call 1-855-781-1565
or satellitedealnow.com/cadnet.

DISH Network $59.99 For 190
Channels! Add High Speed
Internet for Only $19.95/month.
Call Today for $100 Gift Card!
Best Value & Technology. Free
Installation. Call 1-855-837-
9146.

WANTED TO BUY
Wants to purchase minerals and
other oil and gas interests. Send
details to P.O. Box 13557.

AUTOS WANTED
Cars/Trucks Wanted!!! All
Makes/Models 2002-2018! Any
Condition. Running or Not. Top
$$$ Paid! Free Towing! We’re
Nationwide! Call Now: 1-888-
985-1806.

HEALTH & FITNESS
Generic Viagra and Cialis! 100

WANTED

Call 537-2760 to place your Help
Wanted ad for just $1.00 per word!
Reach five towns.

ELECTRICIAN
ELECTRICAL WIRING. Insured
Master Electrician. Fair prices, Fast
response, and Free estimates.
BBBA+, Dana at 759-9876.

FIREWOOD
WWW.FIREWOODGUY.COM, Dry
firewood/bug free, 1/8 cord $325
each, del’d & stacked. – DERRY,
437-0940 or firewoodguy@com-
cast.net

HANDYMAN SERVICE
ADVANCED HANDYMAN SER-
VICES. Bathroom remodeling, car-
pentry, rot repair, & painting. Low
rates. Call (603)490-4673.
www.advancedhandymanser -
vices.org. We are booked for the
rest of this year. We are now book-
ing work for April 2020

MASONRY
Seasons greetings from Michele’s
Masonry- Specializing in repair
work. Steps, basements, pointing,
walkways, stone work.  Free
Estimates.  603-421-0686.
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COMMUNITY EVENTS
This section is meant to be used to announce free events to the communities. If your group or non-profit is
receiving money for what they are publicizing, there will be a charge of $40.00/week per paper. All Around
Town/Calendar Items will be held to 100 words maximum; anything over will incur a charge of
$40.00/week for up to another 50 words. All free announcements in the Around Town/Calendar section can
run a maximum of 3 weeks. Additionally: We will run the full versions of any calendar items online free
of charge at www.nutpub.net. Please send submissions to nutfieldnews@nutpub.net.

The Polar Express is coming 

Back to the Taylor Library
this December. Let's have fun.
Registration will begin, Thurs-
day Nov. 21, at noon.  Children
must be 3 years or older to regis-
ter. (space is limited to 12 chil-
dren per night). Polar express
will be done on 3 nights from
6:30 - 7:30 p.m. Dec. 10, 11, and
12. Call the Library, 432-7186,
or visit to register.

Spartans Basketball 

The NH Spartans AAU pro-
gram will be hosting boys and
girls youth basketball tryouts
for grades 2nd through 8th.
Tryouts will be held on Dec. 7
and 14 from 10 - 11 a.m. for
2nd through 6th grade and 11
a.m. - noon for 7th and 8th
grade. All tryouts will be held at
the Derry Sports Zone located
at 7 A St., Derry, NH. The NH
Spartans are the largest AAU
program in New England. 

Used Toys Needed

St.Gianna's Toy Sale is hav-
ing its annual used sale on Dec.
7, from 9 a.m. - noon at
St.Thomas Aquinas Church, 26
Crystal Ave., Derry. Please
donate any gently used toys in
still-playable condition to 5
Isabella Drive in Londonderry.
Simply drop your bagged dona-
tion on the driveway anytime
that is convenient.  All proceeds
go directly to St.Thomas
Church's Outreach programs
and St. Gianna's Place-a home
for pregnant women in crisis.  

Nutfield Holiday Parade 

Derry's Nutfield Holiday
Parade and Celebration will be
held on Saturday, Nov. 30.
This will be an all day event
that will include The Holiday
Parade, Festival of Trees, The
Downtown Holiday Stroll, the
Official Tree Lighting Cere-
mony, Pictures with Santa and
Kid's Arts and Crafts. Spon-
sorships are available with
heavier visibility and more
advertising than ever.  Please
see the information attached
here. You can either send the
information back to us at 29 W.
Broadway, Derry. or email me
to indicate which level you

would like to participate in. If
you have had a float or have
walked in the parade in the
past, please be sure to register
through the following link as
soon as possible. derry-cham-
ber.chambermaster.com/eve-
nts/details/annual-holiday-p-
arade-nutfield-holiday-parade-
2351. If you have any questions,
you may also feel free to call me
directly at 603.505.0562.

Free Meals

Please join us for free, fam-
ily-friendly meals, served in a
relaxed atmosphere. Meals are
generally held as posted below,
but may be rescheduled for
holidays. Please call the facili-
ty to check on holiday times.
Lunch on Nov. 24 from 1:30 -
2:30 p.m., St. Jude Parish
Community, 435 Mammoth
Rd., Londonderry, call 603-
432-3333 for more informa-
tion; Thanksgiving dinner on
Nov. 28 from 1 - 2:30 p.m., at
Episcopal Church of the
Transfiguration, 1 Hood Rd.,
Derry, call 603-432-2120 for
more information; Dinner on
Nov. 29 from 5 - 6:30 p.m., at
First Parish Congregational
Church, 47 East Derry Rd.,
East Derry, call 603-434-0628
for more information. Don't
forget Sonshine Soup Kitchen
serves free hot meals 5 days a
week in Derry. For more infor-
mation, please visit:
freemealsinderry.blogspot.com

Hazardous Waste Day 

The Town of Londonderry
is hosting its Fall Household
Hazardous Waste Day on
Saturday, Nov. 23, from 9 a.m. -
Noon at Nelson Fields (LAFA)
off Sargent Rd., (Behind the
Central Fire Station). Residents
who have Household Haz-
ardous Material such as
Pesticides or Herbicides, Oil
Base Paints, Paint Remover or
Thinner, Solvents/Degreasers,
Household cleaners, Pool
Chemicals, old Gasoline or
Anti-freeze will be able to dis-
pose of these items. For further
information please contact
Robert Kerry, Department of
Public Works in Londonderry at
432-1100 ext. 137 or visit the
Town of Londonderry website at
www.londonderrynh.org/enviro-
nmental-services-solid-waste.

7th Annual LHS Craft Fair

On Saturday, Nov. 23, from
9 - 3 p.m., at the Londonderry
High School caf/lobby. Over
90 tables filled with a wide
variety of items, raffle, cookie
walk and kid's corner. Hosted

Winter Parking Ban

The Town of Derry seeks to
remind residents of the Winter
Parking Ban in effect from Nov.
15 - April 1. The Town Ordinance
prohibits parking on all street and
all municipal parking lots between
midnight - 6 a.m. Violators are
subject to ticketing and/or towing
of their vehicle. Any questions
may be direct to the DPW Office
at (603) 432-6144.

Story Hour with a Craft

A story hour with a themed
craft is available for children
ages 2 - 5 years old on Mondays
at 10 a.m., Wednesdays and
Sundays at 1 p.m. at the Taylor
Public Library. Space is limited
so called the library at 432-7186
to register or with questions.

Tiny Tots

A storytime for ages six
months - two years meets Fri-
days at 10 a.m. at the Taylor
Public Library. Space is limited
so call the library at 432-7186 to
register or with questions.

Raising a Teenager? 

This free weekly resource
group for parents, grandpar-
ents and caregivers rising
teens, discuss concerns, learn
strategies and get support at
the Upper Room on Thurs-
days from 6 - 7 p.m. at 36
Tsienneto Rd., Derry. Drop-
ins welcome.

Parents Support Group

Are you frustrated with
your teenager or in need of sup-
port regarding your teenager?
Does parenting your teenager
mean you have new concerns
about anger, defiance, motiva-
tion and trust? If so, you are not
alone. Welcome to the club!
Meet up with other parents at
our Parents Support Group
every Thursday night, 6:30 p.m.
- 7:30 p.m., at The Upper
Room, 36 Tsienneto Road,
Derry. Meet other parents expe-
riencing the same situations.
No pre-registration is required.
There is no fee, and all topics
can be discussed. Call 603-437-
8477 with any questions.  

Transitions Support

The Upper Room offers
Transitions support for young
adults ages 18-25. Learn how to
manage the "overwhelming" in
a healthy way for you. We offer
workshops, and 1:1 support,
groups. For an appointment,
call (603) 437-8477 ext. 24.

Toy Sale 

A used toy sale will take
place at St. Thomas Aquinas
Church: 26 Crystal Ave., Derry
on Dec. 7 from 9 a.m. - noon.
All toys are in great shape and
affordably priced. Come see
the huge selection of dolls, play
sets, ride ons, puzzles, games,
and much more! You don't
want to miss this awesome
event! Cash and carry,
BYObags.

Renew

Renew will be open
Saturday, Dec. 14, from 8 -
10:30 a.m. at Calvary Bible
Church, 145 Hampstead Rd.,
Derry. Arrive by 10 a.m.
Renew will also be open every
Thursday 9 - 11:30 a.m., please
arrive by 11am. Now open sec-
ond Wednesday every month
6:30pm-8pm. NH residents
only.  Renew offers free, gen-
tly-used apparel. Each house-
hold is limited to 15 of the
newest items, plus a reasonable
number of older items. Enter at
the church marquee sign.
Donations of good condition,
modern clothing may be placed
in the donations bin by the door
at any time. No donations of
money are asked or accepted.
For details, search for “Renew
Derry” on Facebook, email
renewcalvary@gmail.com or
call the church secretary at
434-1516.

PTA Holiday Fair

Derry Village School PTA
will hold its Holiday Fair on
Saturday Nov. 23, from 9-3 p.m.
Join Our PTA Volunteers and
Santa as we welcome the
Holiday Season with a day full
of fun at Derry Village School.
Crafts, Vendors, Games, Raffles,
Chili Cook Off and Bake Sale. 

Preschool Story-time

A Story program for chil-
dren ages 3-5 years old and
their caregiver. Have a lively
time of sharing books, songs,
puppets, nursery rhymes, early
literacy, and pre-school activi-
ties at the Derry Library on
Monday, Nov. 25, from 10 -
10:45 a.m.

by Student Council. Proceeds
from the fair benefit the
Student Council, the St. Jude's
food pantry, the LHS Backpack
Program, and also helps the HS
Heal the World Club, the GSA,
LMS Recycling Club, and any
other club who is interested in
selling something to raise
money for their cause. Contact
Person: Heather Bouchard
hbouchard@londonderry.org.

Snow & Ice Policy

The Department wishes to
remind residents of the Town's
Ordinance regarding parking
and the placement of snow on
the street. The Winter Parking
Ban is in effect from Nov. 15 -
April 1. During that time, no
person shall park any motor
vehicle on any public road
between midnight and 6 a.m.
Any vehicle parked in violation
will be towed. Vehicles towed
shall be stored and released to
the owner only upon payment
of the cost of towing. No person
is allowed to place any snow or
ice upon the surface of the trav-
eled portion of any Town main-
tained portion of road or high-
way. Blowing, shoveling or
plowing snow into the street
creates a very dangerous situa-
tion that can cause accidents.
Any person violating this ordi-
nance will be subject to a fine.
Location of Mailboxes: As a
friendly reminder, all mailboxes
and newspaper boxes are
allowed to be located within the
Town right-of-way at the
owner's risk. The removal of
snow around mailboxes and
maintenance of the mailbox and
post are the responsibility of the
owner. Residents are asked not
to place any permanent or tem-
porary structures, sprinkler
heads or landscape items within
the Town's right-of-way. The
Town does not repair mailboxes
damaged during snow removal
operations. In addition, stakes,
delineators or rocks placed at
the edge of pavement can not be
guaranteed for protection dur-
ing the winter season.

Ticket Raffle

Raffle for Patriots vs.
Miami Dolphins tickets on
Sunday Dec. 29 at 1 p.m. - Two
Seats, Sec. 128, Row 9.  1 for
$20; 6 for $100. Make checks
payable to: Etz Hayim Syn-
agogue, 1-1/2 Hood Road,
Derry 03038 or pay by PayPal
to payments@etzhayim.org.
We will e-mail your stubs.  For
more information contact
Laurie at patriots@etzha-
yim.org. Drawing is Dec. 15.

Minecraft Monday (Group 1)

On Monday, Nov. 25, from
3:45 - 4:30 p.m. or from 4:45 -
5:30 p.m. come to the Derry
Library and work together with
friends in our Realm and hone
your "craft. ages 8-11.

Bedtime Stories

An evening story-time that
puts the emphasis on fun will
be held at the Derry Library on
Tuesday, Nov. 26, 6:30 - 7 p.m.
Stories, flannel boards, games,
and crafts are included in this
bedtime activity. PJs and
blankies welcome. Rec-
ommended for ages 2-7.

Infant Story-time

All infants and their care-
givers are welcome at this lap-
sit story-time for babies (birth
through 12 months) at the
Derry Library on Wednesday,
Nov. 27, 10 - 10:30 a.m. Learn
finger-plays, songs, and nurs-
ery rhymes to share with your
baby as she/he sits in your lap.
Connect with other parents and
caregivers. 

Library Closure

The Derry Library will be
closed for the Holiday on
Thursday, Nov. 28.

Step Into Music

A lively music and dance
program for young children
(ages 3-5 years old) and their
caregiver will be held at the
Derry Library on Tuesday, Nov.
26, 10 - 10:45 a.m. Celebrate
early childhood with songs, sto-
ries, games, and movement. 

Transfer Station Holiday Hours

The Town Transfer Station
hours of operations during this hol-
iday season are as follows:
Thanksgiving Nov. 28 Closed,
Nov. 29 open 6 a.m. - 3:30 p.m.,
Nov. 30 open 6 a.m. - 3:30 p.m.,
Christmas Dec. 24 Closed, Dec.
25 Closed, Dec. 26 open 6 a.m. -
3:30 p.m., New Year's Dec. 31
open 6 a.m. - 3:30 p.m., Jan. 1,
Closed. Residents should make the
necessary arrangements to dispose
of your trash. Please contact Joan
Hamel, Recycling Coordinator at
the Transfer Station @ 432-4650
for further information.

                                                          



See our website for money saving coupons.
www.ethicalhomepro.com 

Tired of worrying about the safety and
reliability of your home heating system?

HEATING YOUR
HOME WITH A 

HIGH EFFICIENT 
OIL BOILER BY 

ENERGY KINETICS IS
SAFE, CLEAN & QUIET!

CALL US TODAY 
603-216-2593

FOR A FREE ESTIMATE*

AND EXPERIENCE
“The Ethical Way”

* Mention this ad and receive your first-year cleaning for free with the
installation of a new heating system.

2019 Derry’s Nutfield Holiday
Parade & Celebration

Saturday Nov. 30th
ÒCelebrations Throughout the YearsÓ

Remember to Bring a Canned or Dry Good for
the Food Drive at Parade! The Rotary Club

Volunteers will Pick Up Items Along the Route.

The Nutfield Holiday 
Parade From 1 - 2:30 p.m.

Held in Downtown Derry.
Co-Hosted by the Greater Derry Londonderry Chamber 

of Commerce and Derry Village Rotary Club.

Free Kids Activities 
from 2 - 5 p.m.

Held at Derry Parks & Recreation.
Contact derryrecreation@derrynh.org or 

visit derrynh.or/parks-recreation for
further information

Downtown Holiday Stroll 
From 2 - 5 p.m. 

Festival of Trees 
From 2 - 5 p.m.

Trees to be displayed and auctioned 
off at the Derry Opera House.

All proceeds go to Community Caregivers of Greater Derry.
For further details contact Melanie Davis at thegrindnh.gmail.com

Pictures with Santa 
From 3 - 5 p.m.

Entertainment - Caroling &
Tree Lighting Ceremony 

at 5:30 p.m.
Held at Pocket Park in Downtown Derry on the 

corner of Manning & Broadway.

Holiday shopping opportunities with several 
downtown businessess offering specials and 

giveaways. For further details contact
heidi@gdchamber.org

Held at Adams Memorial Building.
Contact derryrecreation@derrynh.org or 

visit derrynh.or/parks-reacreation for further
information.

                  


